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West Virginia lawmakers and the governor are scrambling to find a way to pay for the final 14.6-
mile stretch of four-lane roadway on U.S. 35 during the current legislative session. 

As things stand now, it appears they could run out of time. Perhaps that's just as well, to allow a 
more comprehensive look at the state's transportation needs, develop updated priorities and 
figure out a way to pay for them. 

In the past year the state appeared to make serious headway toward expanding the last stretch 
of two-lane U.S. 35 into four lanes of traffic, although not necessarily in a popular way. 

That plan was to use money culled from a combination of federal highway bonds, congressional 
earmarks and state road funds plus the sale of about $83.5 million of revenue bonds in the open 
market. As of now, construction is expected to cost $187 billion, based on the current low bid for 
the project. The revenue to pay off those bonds was to come from tolls that would be placed on 
that new section of four-lane U.S. 35, which is in Mason and Putnam counties. 

But as 2010 progressed, interest rates in the bond market went up, making that financing option 
too expensive, officials said. So now lawmakers and acting Gov. Earl Ray Tomblin are trying to 
devise a way to fill in the gap. 

Last week, Tomblin proposed a plan allowing the state Parkways Authority, which collects tolls 
where allowed on West Virginia roads, to sell up to $110 million in toll revenue bonds to the 
state Investment Management Board. The borrowed money would be drawn from the Public 
Employees Retirement Fund. 

That plan quickly met resistance, as it should. The state's pension system already is under-
funded and another IOU won't help correct that problem. The next scenario was to borrow the 
money on the open market as originally planned and, if toll revenues don't cover the 
repayments for the bonds, divert funding from the infrastructure fund of the state's Jobs 



Development Council. This is another internal IOU that would take away from another program 
designed to aid cities and counties. 

Others have simply suggested that the state use part of this year's anticipated budget surplus to 
fill the gap. But that seems a dubious approach considering that state budget deficits are 
forecast in the next few years. 

The overriding problem here is that the state's Road Fund isn't sufficient to keep up with the 
state's transportation needs. The logical step at this point is to put the U.S. 35 project on hold 
and meanwhile devise ways to shore up that fund. 

One sensible approach was introduced last week -- increase a variety of fees charged by the 
Division of Motor Vehicles to add $40 million to Road Fund. Considering that many of these fees 
hadn't been raised in decades, tapping that avenue only seems reasonable, especially since 
those fees are tied to people who use the state's roads. Other approaches of a similar nature 
should be explored. 

With a healthier Road Fund, officials then should set their priorities for necessary work and 
proceed. If U.S. 35 is among the top priorities, then build it. But it should be considered in the 
context of the state's overall transportation needs rather than the subject of a mad dash toward 
the end of the legislative session. 

 


